
This document represents the official meeting record of the December 11, 2014, Portland 
Development Commission (PDC) Board of Commissioners (Board) Meeting held at 222 NW 
Fifth Ave., Portland, OR  97209.  The full video recording of this meeting can be found at 
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=OZdCt3TiF2c. 

1. Call to Order and Roll Call 
 
Chair Tom Kelly called the meeting to order at approximately 3:05 p.m.  Ms. Gina Wiedrick, 
PDC Board recording secretary, called the PDC Board roll: 
 
Chair Tom Kelly PRESENT 
Commissioner Aneshka Dickson ABSENT 
Commissioner Mark Edlen PRESENT 
Commissioner John Mohlis PRESENT 
Commissioner Charles Wilhoite PRESENT 
 
Chair Kelly stated that Item 6 on the agenda is now an information item and the PDC Board 
will not be voting on the Urban Renewal Area (URA) amendments. 
 
2. Commissioner Reports 
 
Commissioner Mohlis 

On November 14, attended the Native American Youth & Family Center (NAYA) Gala. 
 
Commissioner Wilhoite 

On November 14, attended the NAYA Gala. 
 
Commissioner Edlen 

On October 28, attended the Portland Business Alliance Business Leadership Evening 
event. 
On November 6, attended the Rosemary Anderson High School Gala. 
On November 14, attended the NAYA Gala. 
In the last six weeks, attended several briefings with PDC staff. 

 
Chair Kelly 

On October 31, along with Executive Director Patrick Quinton, had a meeting and tour at 
the University of Portland. 
In the last six weeks, attended several briefings with Mayor’s office. 
On November 14, attended the PDC 2015-2020 Strategic Plan Steering Committee 
meeting. 

 
3. Executive Director Quinton Report 
 

On November 17 – 21, travelled to Germany for the Brookings Institution Conference. 
On December 1, the Lents Town Center URA Request for Information (RFI) period 
closed; nine responses were received and the selection committee will have 
recommendations by mid-January 2015. 
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On December 2, the RFI went out for a PDC-owned property in the Gateway Regional Center URA on 
the corner of NE 106th Avenue and Halsey Street; proposals are due by January 30, 2015.  For more 
information go to: http://vmw.pdc.us/login/download_nologin.asp?i=1158. 
On December 8, attended the Portland premier of “Wild.” 
On December 3, attended the Athletic & Outdoor annual industry event in which the digital map of 
the industry was unveiled.  For a look at the digital map go to: http://ecosystem.aoportland.com/. 
On November 6, the Rosewood Initiative and the Jade District received Spirit of Portland Awards; 
The Rosewood Initiative was honored with the Mayor’s Award, and the Jade District with the 
Commissioner’s Award. 
On November 14, the Oregon chapter of the American Society of Landscape Architects named 
Dawson Park People’s Choice Award winner. 
On November 13, through the Pop-Up Shops Program, three local businesses opened at 11 NW 5th 
Avenue in Old Town Chinatown for the holiday season: Draplin Design Company, North St. Bags, and 
Omiyage. 
A few months back, Assurety NW announced that they have been sold and have moved out of their 
building in the Lents Town Center URA; this is a success story for the URA. 

 
4. Public Comment for Items Not on Agenda 
 
No public testimony was presented. 
 
CONSENT AGENDA 
 
5. Action Item:  Resolution 7080 –  Authorizing the Executive Director to Increase Expenditures 

to No More Than $850,000 for N/NE Enterprise Zone Fund Allocation to WorkSystems, Inc. 
 
On November 3, 2008, PDC entered into a contract (Contract) with WorkSystems, Inc. (WSI), whereby 
PDC agreed to allocate a specified percentage of workforce training funds collected from companies in 
Portland taking advantage of the State of Oregon Enterprise Zone tax abatement program, in exchange 
for WSI’s agreement to provide specified workforce training services.  Over the past six years, pursuant 
to the Contract, PDC has collected funds from participating companies and provided WSI with 
approximately $490,000 in collected funds.  
 
With this action, the PDC Board would authorize PDC to increase expenditures under the Contract to no 
more than $850,000.  This action is necessary since PDC Board approval is required when the cumulative 
total of contract expenditures exceeds the PDC Executive Director’s signature authority of $500,000. 
 
Chair Kelly called for a motion to approve Resolution 7080; Commissioner Wilhoite moved and 
Commissioner Edlen seconded the motion. 
 
AYES:  Edlen, Kelly, Mohlis, Wilhoite 
NAYS:  None 
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REGULAR AGENDA 

6. Information Item:  Update on the Amendments to Six Urban Renewal Areas 
 
PDC staff presenting this item: 
Kimberly Branam, Deputy Director 
Lisa Abuaf, Central City Manager 
 
On May 7, 2014, Portland City Council (City Council), through Resolution No. 37072, directed PDC and 
City of Portland (City) staff to begin processing amendments to six URAs that, if approved, would: 
  

Reduce the impact of urban renewal on taxing jurisdictions;  
Provide resources to meet economic development, redevelopment, and affordable housing 
goals; and  
Support Portland State University (PSU).  

 
This set of URA amendments is complemented by two related initiatives, the development agreements 
with Zidell Realty Company (ZRZ) and PSU. 
 
The six URAs being recommended for amendments are: 
 

1. Central Eastside  
2. Education District  
3. North Macadam  
4. Willamette Industrial  
5. Airport Way  
6. River District  

 
Once the PDC Board approves the proposed amendments in a future meeting, PDC staff will present the 
package of URA amendments to City Council for a public hearing; City Council is expected to take formal 
action through ordinances on each of the URA amendments and the ZRZ development agreement in 
January or February 2015.  Such action would statutorily codify the amendments for fiscal year (FY) 
2015-16.  Should the PDC Board and City Council approve the amendments, the action is expected to 
result in releasing approximately $122,000,000 in property taxes to taxing jurisdictions.  In addition, the 
amendments will provide resources to PDC to invest in projects that will compel economic growth and 
real estate development in the North Macadam and Central Eastside URAs. 
 
Commissioner Wilhoite asked the following questions: 

When will the PDC Board vote on these changes?  Ms. Branam responded that staff will present 
to the PDC Board again at the January 2015 meeting. 
What is happening in the interim period?  Ms. Branam responded that PDC staff will continue to 
have conversations with stakeholders, City Council, ZRZ, and other City bureau partners. 
There already has been significant public involvement; what is PDC’s thinking in this regard?  
Ms. Branam responded that PDC staff will continue to have conversations with the public; they 
have brought up a lot of questions and the delay in moving forward is in part to those 
unanswered concerns. 
With regards to affordable housing, the resources that are being released back to the taxing 
jurisdictions, although PDC will not have a say in those dollars, what percentage of those 
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resources will be used for affordable housing?  Ms. Branam responded that PDC staff will let City 
Council know that the PDC Board recommends that City Council hold discussions on how those 
resources might be used. 

 
Commissioner Edlen asked/posed the following questions: 

The report indicates that at the public meeting PDC held, only 20 people showed up.  Is that 
typical?  And when PDC staff went to the neighborhood meetings, did more people attend 
those?  Ms. Branam responded that urban renewal topics can be fairly specific and detailed 
topic and may not be of interest to many people.  However, a super notice did go out to all 
property owners in the city and PDC staff has received enquiries.  The neighborhood 
associations tend to draw the same approximate number of attendees. 
Posing as rhetorical questions, with regards to affordable housing, the boosts do not seem to 
happen for another five years.  How can PDC get more money out and more quickly?  How can 
PDC work with the Portland Housing Bureau (PHB) to make this happen?  Are there 
opportunities to explore private/public partnerships where PDC has a mixed-use project with a 
commercial component that would entice developers who would not need as much subsidy, 
thus making money available for the housing component? 

 
Commissioner Wilhoite stated that he would like PDC staff to address the question of properties and 
resources in Old Town/Chinatown.  Ms. Branam responded that the URA Amendment Advisory 
Committee met to discuss the priorities of Old Town/Chinatown, and the feeling is that Block 33 has 
been really important and a long-held opportunity and given the resources within the River District URA, 
can PDC not make something happen.  Unfortunately, the reality is that with the amendments being 
proposed, resources in the River District URA are generally already allocated to several major objectives: 
Centennial Mills, Union Station, the United States Post Office, and other commitments to investing 
significant resources in Old Town/Chinatown.  Block 33 is currently in the Downtown Waterfront URA, 
and it does not have any projects identified but has $12,000,000 that is available in that URA. 
 
Commissioner Edlen asked the following questions: 

Have there been conversations with the property owner?  Ms. Branam responded yes. 
Are they in consent?  Ms. Branam responded that when David Gold attended the URA 
Amendment Advisory Committee, he seemed amenable to the idea that PDC would bring in 
amended boundaries at the point where there was an identified project. 
Is that something that can be done in a timely fashion?  Ms. Branam responded that it would be 
a major amendment, but not a substantial one, so it will not require super notice and would be 
a faster process. 

 
8. Action Item:  Resolution 7088 – Authorizing the Executive Director to Enter Into a 

Disposition and Development Agreement with Portland State University for 
Redevelopment of Multiple Properties within the University District Area and University 
Place Site 

 
PDC staff presenting this item: 
Kimberly Branam, Deputy Director 
Lisa Abuaf, Central City Manager 
 
With this action the PDC Board will authorize the PDC Executive Director to enter into a Disposition and 
Development Agreement (DDA) with PSU, which includes multi-year real estate developments and/or 
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redevelopments that are mutually beneficial to the City, PDC, and PSU.  If approved, PSU would commit 
to develop three properties within the University District, including the 3.8 acre University Place site, 
and expand and improve two additional buildings to include ground floor commercial activation.  PDC’s 
investment would span multiple fiscal years between 2016 and 2025, based on projected availability of 
tax increment financing (TIF) from a proposed amended North Macadam URA under consideration. 
 
PSU and PDC agree that no part of the resources provided by PDC, either as funds or value of property, 
shall be used exclusively for educational purposes but rather will be incorporated into projects in 
conjunction with PSU funds and will be tax-generating, so as to be consistent with the limitations 
established in Article XI, Section 11b(1) of the Oregon Constitution. 
 
Commissioner Wilhoite asked the following questions: 

With regards to the repurchase of the property, $2,000,000 today is not $2,000,000 in fair 
market value 10 years from now.  Ms. Abuaf responded that in the purchase of the land, PDC 
would make available TIF for an appraised value at the time the purchase occurs, and there are 
resources set aside for this.  One of the agreements states that should PSU choose not to put 
the money towards that site, then PDC’s contribution would be capped at $2,000,000 to be used 
at another mutually-agreed to project/site. 
Is that at PSU’s choice?  Ms. Abuaf responded that it would be a mutual agreement. 
What if the appraised value was higher, say $4,000,000; does PDC have the resources to cover 
that?  Executive Director Quinton responded yes, that is what PDC is committing to do. 
What about the pending litigation?  Bob Betcone, Assistant General Counsel, responded that the 
matter is highlighted in the packet.  PDC, the City, and PSU are being subject to a lawsuit where 
the plaintiffs claim that the proposed expenditures under this agreement should be 
characterized as educational expenditures, thus having accounting and taxing ramifications.  
This item is pending in the courts, and neither PSU nor PDC is obligated to move forward with 
the terms of this agreement until the lawsuit is settled.  If ultimately it were decided by the 
court that these expenditures do need to be characterized as educational expenditures, then 
this agreement is void and PDC and PSU agree to renegotiate a new agreement that does not 
violate the constitutional provisions. 

 
Commissioned Edlen asked if there is an expected timing for the resolution of this lawsuit, and if it is 
appealable.  Mr. Betcone responded that the timing is uncertain, it falls under the jurisdiction of the 
Oregon Tax Court, and it is estimated that it is possible that the matter will be heard within a year, but 
motions could delay the ultimate hearing.  It is appealable to the Oregon Supreme Court and that could 
take 12 to 18 months. 
 
Commissioner Wilhoite asked if this is a similar claim to that of the URA amendments affecting David 
Douglas School District several few years ago.  Ms. Branam responded that this is a little different.  The 
David Douglas issue was considered a URA issue and went to the Land Use Board of Appeals.  This issue 
is not suggesting that they are illegal expenditures, but rather that they should be charged towards 
education instead of general governance.   
 
Commissioner Edlen asked the following questions: 

Would this action potentially take resources away from the North Macadam URA?  Ms. Branam 
responded no. 
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Does PSU anticipate any potential faculty and staff housing?  Ms. Abuaf responded that the 
program on University Place is certainly interested in student or PSU-related housing, which is 
combined with market rate housing, but the request for proposal is open to ideas. 
Would that have both City and PSU functions?  Ms. Abuaf responded yes, as well as the ground 
floor commercial, etc. 
Would it be jointly owned?  Ms. Abuaf responded that this is yet to be determined; the current 
agreement leaves this open to various possibilities. 
And the $13,000,000 for the University Place site, what will it be used for?  Ms. Abuaf 
responded that this is still being thought of, but the PDC Board will have the opportunity to 
review the intergovernmental agreement (IGA) when there is a clearer vision. 

 
7. Information Item: Update on the Development Agreement with ZRZ Realty Company 
 
PDC staff presenting this item: 
Kimberly Branam, Deputy Director 
Lisa Abuaf, Central City Manager 
 
The purpose of this report is to provide an update to the PDC Board on the status of the South 
Waterfront North District Project Development Agreement (DA) with ZRZ.  If ultimately approved, the 
DA would anticipate ZRZ developing 1,500,000 square feet of mixed-use, employment-oriented 
commercial and residential development over three phases and PDC making investments spanning a 10-
year period. 
 
PDC’s investment is estimated at $27,400,000 based on projected availability of TIF from a proposed 
amended North Macadam URA Plan under consideration by the PDC Board and City Council as well as 
the final scale of private development.  TIF investment is contemplated for PDC participation in 
economic development, transportation, infrastructure, greenway, and open space improvements and 
PHB investments in affordable housing within the URA.  Implementation of significant components of 
the DA is anticipated to occur via subsequent IGAs between PDC and partner bureaus.  
 
Staff anticipates bringing an action item requesting approval of the DA to the PDC Board at their January 
21, 2015, meeting. 
 
Commissioner Wilhoite asked the following questions: 

How much of the $27,400,000 will be committed to infrastructure activity and/or investment?  
Ms. Abuaf responded approximately $20,000,000, if not more is committed; $8,500,000 for 
bonds, about $12,000,000 for the greenway, and the remainder is for the economic 
development pool being made available for recruiting tenants. 
Has PDC done anything comparable in the past, or is this a bit unusual?  Ms. Abuaf responded 
that is a little of both, but it could be comparable to the development agreement with Hoyt 
Street Properties both in size of the geography and development potential. 

 
Commissioner Edlen asked the following questions: 

Could someone talk more about parking as a potential investment?  Ms. Abuaf responded that 
one of the things PDC staff has talked about with ZRZ, as to where those economic development 
resources could be invested in is parking.  Just as PDC staff has talked about shared parking for 
Old Town/Chinatown, they are looking at shared parking in the South Waterfront. 
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Is that a structure that PDC would potentially own?  Ms. Abuaf responded yes. 
Has there been any investigation into other distributed infrastructure items such as sewage, 
water, and energy?  Ms. Abuaf responded that a district energy system is also being 
contemplated as a potential partnership under this DA. 
What is the probability of district energy happening?  Ms. Abuaf responded that in many ways it 
is tied to the schedule of growth, one of the challenges is how quickly Portland grows.  There are 
complementary uses and load between Oregon Health & Science University (OHSU) and ZRZ to 
make it work, but it is a question as to how quickly do you make it pencil.  OHSU has built the 
Collaborative Life Sciences building to be district energy ready should a centralized plan come 
online. 
In page two, under the infrastructure phase there is a clawback if the building should get started 
and fail.  What is the timing of that clawback?  Ms. Abuaf responded that they will look into that 
and report back to the PDC Board. 

 
The PHB memorandum dated December 11, 2014, included in these minutes as Attachment 1, was 
handed out to the PDC Board and Ms. Branam gave an overview. 
 
Chair Kelly accepted correspondence received from Tasha Harmon and Sarah Stevenson which are 
included in these minutes as attachments two and three, respectively, and called forward guests to 
testify.  The PDC Board also received copies of a draft letter from the Portland Planning and 
Sustainability Commission (PSC) dated December 11, 2014; included in these minutes as Attachment 4. 
 
André Baugh, Chair of the PSC.  Mr. Baugh gave an overview of the contents of the letter. 

Commissioner Edlen asked if there were any recommendations for different ways to do business.  Mr. 
Baugh responded that once the projects lined up in the budget are funded, and the URA reaches the 70 
percent allocated to infrastructure, if the URA continues to do well, rather than continuing with the 
70/30 infrastructure/housing split, make the new funds be more 30/70 infrastructure/housing split.  
There is also a set of tools being worked on about how to get private development as a partner in that 
60/80 split where funding is not available. 
 
Debbie Kitchin, President of the Central Eastside Industrial Council (CEIC).  Ms. Kitchin gave an overview 
of the contents of the CEIC letter included in these minutes as Attachment 5. 

Dan Zalkow, Executive Director for Planning, Construction, and Real Estate at PSU.  Mr. Zalkow 
expressed support of the North Macadam URA amendments, the elimination of the Education District 
URA, and the DDA between PDC and PSU.  He was concerned with the conditions placed on University 
Place; PSU will continue to work with PDC and PHB on how to meet the various demands and conditions 
and move forward with the work. 

Dennis Allen, Director of Development at ZRZ.  Mr. Allen expressed disappointment that the DA was not 
being voted on today, and is hopeful that the parties will be able to work this out in a timely manner and 
begin development on the project. 
 
Michael Harrison, Associate Director of Government Relations at OHSU.  Mr. Harrison stated that 
OHSU’s mission is to improve the health and wellbeing of Oregonians; while not an economic 
development strategy, OHSU does produce an extensive number of well-paying jobs in the pursuit of its 
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mission.  He expressed support for the infrastructure investment in South Waterfront and stated what 
the impact in jobs and clinical services will be for the area. 
 
Ruth Adkins, Policy Director at Oregon Opportunity Network (OON).  Ms. Adkins stated that the City’s 
actions in the North Macadam URA must be consistent with the Comprehensive Plan Housing Policy so 
that there are livable, mixed-income neighborhoods throughout Portland.  She urged that the PDC 
Board not adopt changes to the North Macadam and Central Eastside URAs, or approve contracts with 
PSU, ZRZ, OHSU, and any other landowners before identifying and incorporating specific additional 
affordable housing strategies and requirements, and clearly identifying and securing three to six 
significant sites for affordable housing.  A letter from the OON is included in these minutes as 
Attachment 6. 

Susan Emmons, Executive Director at Northwest Pilot Project.  Ms. Emmons implored the PDC Board to 
address the low income housing needs for the city, especially in the North Macadam URA. 

Leah Greenwood, Housing Project Manager at REACH Community Development.  Ms. Greenwood stated 
that affordable housing cannot be developed in the North Macadam URA without having land identified 
for it, and that the affordable housing goals there have been small and constraining.  She expressed 
support for the affordable housing component called out at the Clinton Triangle in the Central Eastside 
URA. 

Commissioner Wilhoite asked if staff had a comment on some of the public testimony.  Ms. Abuaf 
responded that there was an agreement signed between PDC and PSU when the property was 
purchased approximately 10 years ago that had an affordable housing component, but that portion has 
expired.  Additionally, the DDA had anticipated different phasing of development that never occurred 
either.  Executive Director Quinton added that the provisions in this DDA are meant to replace that. 
 
Chair Kelly called for a motion to approve Resolution 7088; Commissioner Wilhoite moved and 
Commissioner Mohlis seconded the motion. 
 
AYES:  Edlen, Kelly, Mohlis, Wilhoite 
NAYS:  None 

At approximately 5:00 p.m. Chair Kelly adjourned the PDC Board meeting and convened the Local 
Contract Review Board (LCRB). 
 
9. Action Item: Adopting Findings in Support of Emergency Status and Approving an Expedited 

Alternative Contracting Process for the Selective Demolition of Centennial Mills 
 
PDC staff and others presenting this item: 
Bruce Wood, Real Estate & Construction Manager 
Will Thier, Sr. Project/Program Coordinator 
Nathan Ingraffea, Principal, KPFF Consulting Engineers 
Andrew Jansky, Principal, Flowing Solutions, LLC 
 
With this action the PDC Board, serving in its capacity as PDC’s LCRB, will adopt a resolution that makes 
an emergency declaration relating to the current condition of Centennial Mills (the Project).  If 
approved, the resolution will exempt the Project from the competitive low-bid solicitation requirements 
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in accordance with Oregon Revised Statues Chapter 279C.  The exemption will enable PDC to expedite 
an alternative contracting process to promptly solicit a contractor to commence selective demolition 
work.  The accelerated deterioration over the past six months of many of the structures at the Project 
has necessitated this request for an emergency declaration.  If this action is approved, PDC can consider 
various factors in the contractor selection process beyond low bid, such as past performance, 
capabilities and capacity, business equity, safety, and a salvage plan.  This proposed exemption enables 
PDC to effect action quickly, while still supporting a competitive process.  If approved, staff will return to 
the PDC Board in early 2015 to request approval of the terms and amount of the final proposed 
demolition contract. 
 
Concurrent to this effort, staff will continue to negotiate a DDA with Harsch Investment Properties 
(Harsch) and seek additional PDC Board guidance concerning the scope and budget for the Project. 
 
Commissioner Wilhoite asked the following questions: 

Are there any graphics showing what might be demolished and what will remain?  Mr. Thier 
responded that yes, there are graphics that will be shown shortly.  A video, taken by PDC staff 
on December 10, was shown depicting the water pouring inside of the building. 
What is the annual cost of maintenance?  Mr. Wood responded that the City’s Office of 
Management and Finance manages it on behalf of PDC, coming to approximately $100,000.  
They perform regular inspections, and deal with security issues. 
If someone does go into the buildings and something happens, this is a PDC issue?  Mr. Wood 
responded yes. 

 
Commissioned Edlen made comments and asked the following questions: 

The cost of demolition versus the cost to prepare the property for development is comparable; 
is that correct?  Mr. Wood responded that given the condition of some of the buildings, they 
would need to be torn down anyway, so the cost to prepare the buildings could be more. 
As more information becomes available, would like to see what PDC is getting into before it gets 
into the contracting phase. 
When the property is being redeveloped, some of the pilings will be deconstructed during the 
second phase?  Mr. Thier responded that the pilings that are beyond the seawall will be 
removed. 
Will that happen with the work being discussed today?  Mr. Wood responded that it is in the 
original scope, but it is part of a different permitting process that will be approved by summer 
2015. 
Will PDC release request for proposals (RFP) for both phases now?  Mr. Wood responded yes. 
Expressed concern over the potential liability for change orders and unforeseen conditions, and 
asked that PDC staff be cautious as it moves forward with the RFP. 

 
Commissioner Mohlis asked the following questions: 

Could someone provide more detail on the bid criteria?  Mr. Thier responded that the typical 
contracting process at PDC is based on low cost, but due to the complexity of the Project, in 
order to successfully complete this work, PDC staff needs to evaluate prospective contractors on 
multiple different parameters like experience in general, experience with in-water work, safety 
plan and record, and means and methods. 
Will PDC’s Equity Policy apply?  Mr. Thier responded yes, that will be one of the criteria that will 
be evaluated. 
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Commissioner Edlen asked if the demolition can be done without losing the two buildings PDC is trying 
to keep.  Mr. Ingraffea responded the feed and flour mills have a structure of reinforced concrete and 
are not structurally connected to the surrounding buildings, which are mainly made of wood, and there 
is a low risk of the mills being damaged through the selective demolition. 
 
Chair Kelly stated that he hopes that working on this will not delay the efforts to have an agreement in 
place with Harsch, and requested that PDC staff present to the PDC Board at its next meeting a draft 
agreement that the PDC Board can provide input to.  Mr. Wood responded that they will work on this. 
 
Chair Kelly called forward guests to testify. 
 
Patricia Gardner, Chair of Planning & Transportation Committee at Pearl District Neighborhood 
Association (PDNA).  Ms. Gardner expressed concern on the lack of public process with regards to the 
demolition of 80 percent of the Project, and on the Project as a whole.  She stated that they have not 
seen a plan for the site and therefore cannot know what effect the demolition would have on the vision 
for the site.  Ms. Gardner gave an overview of the points brought up in the letter from PDNA, included in 
these minutes as Attachment 7. 

Richard Graham, a member of PDNA.  Mr. Graham stated that it does not make sense to not have a 
development plan or concept before demolition takes place, and asked what is holding the process up 
for going about this project in an orderly way.  He has some ideas on how the development could 
progress once a development plan is in place. 
 
John Kirby, Board member of PDNA.  Mr. Kirby expressed dismay at the intentional neglect that was 
allowed to happen over the past 10 years. 
 
Commissioner Edlen asked the following questions: 

Would like an answer to a question raised by Ms. Gardner regarding dollars spent, and will PDC 
be doubling down on what it will be spending.  Mr. Wood responded no, the estimate PDC has 
for this phase is not based on any specific drawings.   The estimate is $4,200,000 and supports 
the plan of moving forward, and is something that still needs to be done regardless of what will 
be done on the site. 
Is it safe to say that the money spent on this is included in the total PDC cost?  Mr. Wood 
responded yes. 

 
Commissioner Wilhoite responded to the comment of intentional neglect, stating that he has being with 
PDC for a long time and everyone has been trying to get something done on the site, but 10 years later 
all of the various parties cannot agree on what needs to happen, the public process continues, and in 
the meantime nature is taking its course on these buildings.  Mr. Wood added that the framework plan 
of 2006 identified the two mill buildings as the iconic elements and this Project is trying to preserve 
them.  There are other items within the other buildings that people want to preserve, and as part of the 
Project, an inventory will be made and consideration made to preserve these items. 
 
The PDC Board asked that Jordan Schnitzer, President of Harsch, come up to the microphone. 
 
Commissioner Edlen asked the following questions: 

Is Harsch supportive of this work?  Mr. Schnitzer responded that it is appropriate work with the 
deterioration that the buildings are in now.  Harsch has had a recommended plan ready since 
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spring 2014 for public input, but cannot move forward with that until there is an agreement in 
place.  The cost of the project is a fluid piece that cannot be resolved until the public weighs in 
on what they would and would not like of the plan. 
Is Harsch supportive of this work and it is not an impediment to their development?  Mr. 
Schnitzer responded that is correct, the plan they have submitted shows that the two mill 
buildings will be preserved.  There are pieces from the buildings being demolished that could be 
incorporated into the new development which would honor the past and be a wonderful 
architectural and aesthetic addition to the site. 

 
Mr. Schnitzer asked that a placeholder be put in place so that the process can move forward.  Chair Kelly 
responded that he understands, but PDC cannot possibly put placeholders on every possible project. 
 
Chair Kelly called for a motion to approve Resolution 7089; Commissioner Wilhoite moved and 
Commissioner Mohlis seconded the motion. 
 
AYES:  Edlen, Kelly, Mohlis, Wilhoite 
NAYS:  None 
 
10. Adjourn 
 
There being no further business, Chair Kelly adjourned the meeting at approximately 5:49 p.m. 

Approved by the Portland Development Commission on 
 

 
      
Gina Wiedrick, Recording Secretary 

April 8, 2015
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